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February 3, 2022

Regular Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:   Mayor Brenda Kozlowski- Presiding, Darrel Nish, Scott Solum-Absent, Jim Brown, Marc Mair
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece, Clerk-Karen Mair, Public Works-Justin Hooper.
Public: Alan Brown, Ken Probst, Lee Olsen,Grady Van Almen, Jen Brown, Kam Brown, Jackson Probst, Eric Kellums, Morgan Brown, Kym Brown, AJ Wolfinjer, Phil Edwards, Amanda Edwards, James Hardy, Carmen Hardy, Stephen Jeffers, Brenda Enos, Scott Enos, Jon Hagen, Allen Luke, Joe Graham, Nick Forbush Marolyn Forbush, Mark Smedley, Carol Lee Brown, Bob Kowallis, Micheal Bauer, Don Sant, Amy Steele, Jim Steele, Lynnie Casper, Susie Larsen, Janet Winters. 
Meeting called to order: 7:05 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Marc Mair
Opening Prayer: Darrel Nish
Approval for Meeting Minutes for January 6, 2021– Mayor Kozlowski asks if all the members have had a chance to read through the minutes and if so, she will accept a motion.  Marc Mair makes a motion to approve the minutes for January 6, 2022. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The minutes are approved as written.
Financials for January 6, 2022 – Mayor Kozlowski asks the council if they had all reviewed the financials for January, 2022. With no questions the Mayor calls for a motion Darrel Nish makes a motion to approve the financials for January, 2022. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Financials are approved for January, 2022.
Public Comment: Michael Bauer: I understand that the Board and the Mayor have signed an agreement with Heber City for the sewer and have agreed to not annex any more property in for 3 years. He asks why they agreed to those stipulations. The Mayor indicates that it was put in the contract for the bypass road. It doesn’t stop them from annexing in they just have to know that the bypass may go through the property. 
Bob Kowallis: States that we had a chip seal put on the roads this last summer and it was his understanding that we would not have to do a crack seal. The scrub seal that was supposed to seal the cracks did its job for the most part but with the cold and the dryness of the winter some of the cracks have opened up. He would like to suggest that now would be the time to go back and put the crack seal in those now they are opened up. The Mayor suggests that the members assigned to the roads go look and verify where these big cracks are so that we can get this taken care of.
Michael Bauer asks if we are as a town going to let the state know that we do not want the bypass on 2400 south. The Mayor states that yes we are but feels this is not where she thinks the bypass will end up being.  
Recreation Center – AJ Wolifinjer indicates that his wife Shilo has a nonprofit volley ball group that practices here at the Town Hall. It is growing bigger every year. This year she had to hire coaches and it running out of spaces to practice. We have went o Heber City. They said they don’t have a budget for one. I have a friend that is an investor and is willing to help build the facility. We need the cities help to provide the land to build the facility. At this point I don’t have any numbers until I meet with the towns engineer and decide how big we could build. I wanted to come and see if this would be something the town would be interested in. We feel this could benefit the community. It would provide a place for the kids to have tournaments and hold practices for many different sports. 
Darrel asks if this is an enclose building. AJ indicates that it would be an enclosed building. He asks the town what they need from him. He would have to work with the towns engineer to decide what size building and what amenities the town would want. The Mayor indicates that they would have to decide if we had the ground to donate. That would have to take place on another agenda. We would have to see what the impact would be. Once you get a plan you would have to take it to the planning commission and have it approved by them. This will have to go through a process. Brian states that you would want him to come back with a proposed plan. AJ is asking the town as to what they would want this to be. Do you want courts or a pool? What does the town want this to be? The town would have to declare the ground surplus because you just can’t give ground away. There are several legal things that need to be done long before they get to the planning commission. The town needs to know that you are willing to do this and AJ needs to know the cost and time this will take. Brian states that the town really won’t benefit from this. The merchants and hotels in Heber will be the ones that benefit the most. Charleston doesn’t have anything that would really benefit business wise in doing this. The best thing to do is decide if this is something that the town really wants to do if it’s not then let them know so we aren’t wasting everyone’s time. The Mayor asks the board if they are interested in doing this. Marc states that he is not interested in it. It would cost the town in up keep and require more staff to maintain it. Jim is open to it. He would like to see what he can come up with. AJ states that he has several contractors that can help with the costs he just needs to know how big and what the town wants in it then he can get a better price for them. AJ feels that the town could benefit from rental fees and tournaments. Darrel feels that the proposal needs to come from them on how they can make this work. The Mayor suggests AJ get with Brian and go over what he would need to do to get this started. 
Strawberry Communications: Jon Hagen indicates that he is one of the owners of Strawberry Communications and states that they have deployed some fiber optics here in the Heber Valley and are looking to deploy more and one way to do this is to obtain a franchise agreement with the Town of Charleston. This allows you to leverage your assets of the town right of way and allows us to impose a fee or a tax to the users and then we pass that back to the town. That would be entirely up to the town of what that would be. This is a draft of a franchise agreement that we have provided. For this to legally happen there are several steps that the town would have to go through. The Mayor states that we will send this onto the town’s attorney and have him go over it and make suggestions or decide if this is something reasonable for the town to do. The Mayor feels that this is something that we can make a decision on by the next month’s town meeting. Marc Mair makes the motion to table this until March 3, 2022 meeting. Jim Brown seconds the motion. All in favor. Motion carries.
Utah Broadband:  Lee Olsen states that he is with UBB. We have a couple items that we would like to ask the town. First is the same franchise agreement similar to the one from Strawberry Communications. We would like to install our fiber network throughout the town of Charleston. Our method is a little different. We plan on going underground which keeps it a little bit cleaner for the town and a lot less maintenance. We plan on covering the upfront cost of this but we do need this franchise agreement to do this. Next we are hoping to get permission to hook up to the power at the Charleston Cemetery. We recently entered into agreement with the water company to use their tank that is up on the hill by the cemetery.  He water district is also interested in using that power for a subdual monitoring system. With them wanting to use it as well it makes sense to use a municipality rather than private property to get power. Brian recommends doing a separate agreement on the power stating what they are willing to pay. The Mayor feels this too should be table until next month to give the attorney time to review it and give UBB time to get a power agreement ready as well. Jim Brown makes the motion to table this until March 3, 2022 meeting. Marc Mair seconds the motion. All in favor. Motion carries.
Resolution PC #2022-02 Re- Appointment of Planning Commission Member Michele Mounteer – Mayor Kozlowski reads the resolution to Re-appoint Michele Mounteer as a Planning Commission Member to serve a (4) Four year term that will expire on January 1, 2027 and then asks for a motion.
Darrel Nish makes a motion to adopt resolution PC# 2022-02 to appoint Michele Mounteer as a fulltime Planning Commission member. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay              Absent     

Council Member – Scott Solum
        
        



     X
Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
        X



Council Member – Marc Mair 
      
        X



Council Member – Jim Brown 
                     X




Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
        X

Resolution PC #2022-02 is adopted and Michele Mounteer is appointed as a Planning Commission Member.
Lot Line Adjustment for the property located 3290 South Probst Lane and 3290 South 3500 West Charleston. – This was an item that was tabled from last month so that the property owners could resolve a boundary line discrepancy. There is a quit claim deed between Ken Probst and Scott Enos that has been recorded and the two landowners have settled the line issues that were in question in the January 6, 2022 meeting. The purpose of this deed is to transfer all land rights west of Probst Lane form parcel 12-4953 to 20-0289. This document memorializes a boundary agreement between the parties that the west edge of the asphalt of Probst Lane (aka 2900 west) is the common property line between the Enos (12-4953) and the Probst (20-0289) parcels. The Mayo indicates if there are not questions she would accept a motion. Marc Mair makes the motion to accept the lot line adjustment for properties located at 3290 South Probst Lane and 3290 South 3500 West. Jim Brown seconds the motion. All in favor. Motion carries. 
Public Hearing for a Cost of Living Raise for the Town Council: Mayor Kozlowski states that the Town Council has not received a cost of living raise for many years. We are asking for the national average which is 6%. This will go onto the boards monthly stipend pay. Jim Brown makes a motion to go into the public hearing. Marc Mair seconds the motion. All in favor. The Mayor opens the meeting for public comment. 

Bob Kowallis asks what they based the percentage on and if this will be perpetual every year.  The Mayor indicates it is based off the social security guidelines and this would only be a onetime raise for now.  
Lynnie Casper- Asks where the money for this is coming from and if it would have an effect on the taxes for the town residents. The Mayor indicates that it has been budgeted for and would not have any effect on the resident’s taxes. The clerk indicates that the raise would total for each member $7.50 a month or $90.00 a year before taxes. 

Darrel Nish asks if a council member is required to take a stipend. The Mayor indicates that you do not have to take one. Darrel asks that he not be issued a stipend. 

Marc Mair makes the motion to accept the 6% cost of living raise. Jim Brown seconds the motion. All in favor. Motion carries.
Public Hearing and Approval Request for the Conditional Use Permit for Brown Storage LLC located at 2323 West 3000 South Charleston Utah- Brian starts by explaining that the next 2 items are intertwined. We have a public hearing for the conditional use permit for the Brown Storage LLC Units. Part of the conditional use permit is that a site plan comes along with it. The site plan had a public hearing before the planning commission. Our ordinance requires that the Town Council hold a public hearing for the conditional use permit. You have my staff report in front of you. We have had some letters sent that were read into the minutes of the planning commission. The minutes have not been approved yet, but you have a copy in front of you. We also received another email today that will be read into the minutes as well as a letter from Clint Neerings, the County Fire Marshall. 

In November of 2019, the applicant’s family petitioned the town for a change of zoning designation. That went to the planning commission with a neutral recommendation for the change. The town council debated that for some time. In July of 2020, they granted that zone change. Then in February 2021, the Brown family asked the town to reconsider the ordinance that prohibited storage units. The town asked me to look at some ways that they could allow them and just not open them up. Some to the ways used by other cities is that they allow a maximum acreage of storage units. The debate went between the planning commission and the town council as if this would meet the general plan and fit in that area of the commercial end of town. The Town Council voted on it and felt it met the general welfare of the town. A conditional use permit is a permitted use with conditions. It is up to the town council to put the conditions on the permitted use. They cannot be so outrageous that they cannot be met by the applicant. They have to go by the standards in the town ordinances. 
The neighbor’s attorney, the Steele family, have submitted a couple of letters objecting to the Browns application. One is that it was perceived that we did not have enough members at the planning commission. We only had 3 members at the planning commission meeting. It was assumed that we had a 7 member committee since most cities have this.   Since 1996 the ordinance for the planning commission has been a 5 member council with 2 alternatives. It takes 3 members to make a quorum. They all have to vote unanimously. The planning Commission all voted unanimously and it sent forth to the Town Council. The Steele’s attorney sent a second letter the day before the last PC meeting that was read into the minutes. It stated that this was illegal because we already had too many storage units and we were over the acreage allowed. I feel this was a logical assumption because we have a business in town that has been storing boats and we have been working on this for some time to get that taken care of. I have spoken to the owner of the building and he has referred his attorney and our attorney, Mark Smedley, to try and get this sorted out. He said this Wasatch Yacht Club no longer exists and that they have been working with a new person that wants to put a boat dealership in that space. This is not an approved business and should not be calculated into the acreage. When we did the text amendment it was for the Brown family. 
I have an email to Karen Mair that reads:
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	Jim Steele <jimsteele247@gmail.com>


	
	Thu, Feb 3, 2:01 PM (7 days ago)
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	to brendavincent89, me, Mike, Amy, Wes
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Dear Mayor Kozlowski and Wes, thank you for your time yesterday and your willingness to understand our concerns with regard to the self-storage units proposed across from our home on 3000 south.

While we question the efficacy of the decision allowing this zoning exception to be made in the first place, we accept the Town's decision, and have no intention to challenge in court.  Had we been part of the discussion when the zoning ordinances were changed last year, we would have made a strong case that the storage units do not enhance the economic development of Charleston with zero tax revenues, they do not provide needed services to the residents of our Town, and they bring unwanted traffic, noise and potential security risks to our residents.  

Respectfully, we ask for you to consider the following conditions to mitigate the aesthetic impact of these storage units:

1. A single entrance closer to the commercial zone, NOT two entrances straddling our driveway (we understand for fire marshal approval they will need a turnaround inside the gates that likely will reduce the storage unit square footage)

2. A brick wall along 3000 South with a berm and sufficient height evergreens. Essentially making the front look like it could be an entrance to a residence

3. The 2 story office tower in the architectural design is very offensive (looks like a prison tower with the design and flat roof) and not compatible with Charleston.  We request a barn-like style that fits with our rural landscape.  

4. The placement of the 2 story office and the sign should be along 189, not visible from 3000 South.  

Thank you for your consideration.   

Respectfully yours, Jim and Amy Steele
In response to this is a letter from Clint Neerings, Wasatch County Fire Marshal that reads:
	Clint Neerings


	
	Thu, Feb 3, 10:27 AM (7 days ago)
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	to me
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Karen,

 

I show a rough calculation of 89,050 total square feet.  It the total square footage exceeds 62,000 total square feet a secondary access is required. There is an exception that if all the units are sprinkle, it may increase the allowable square footage to 124,000 BUT this is at SIGNIFIGANT expense to the owner and NOT required at this point. See code reference below.

· We also may have fire flow issues in the area just like we encountered for the Weathervane projects which may also present limitations.

· Layout of hydrants would also need to be reviewed to assure proper spacing and location per code.

· Access would also need to be addressed the fire apparatus are provided with adequate turning radius (45’) and widths (20-26’) to access the area in the event of a fire or emergency.

· If the units are more than one story OR conditioned other codes may apply as well.

There is also an attachment that is in the minutes as well as the Browns file. 
Brian informs the Council that it is their job to decide what conditions should be placed on the CUP for the storage units. They need to be reasonable and have some kind of standard associated with them. 
Brain recommends hearing from the Brown family and then move into the public hearing. 

The Mayor turns the time over to Kam Brown. 

When you look at the town plan it covers a lot of stuff. Its identity is tied to its history. Our family has been here for several generations as many here have. Farming just isn’t cutting it anymore. If we could continue to farm and make a living at it we certainly would. It just isn’t practical anymore. We want to use this family land to continue in the family business. We intend on keeping this in the family as far as we can see. The rural atmosphere is something we take very seriously. That is why we are putting over 100k just in the wall and landscaping on 3000 south.  When we first started this Dallin Larsen owned the Steele’s home and we didn’t want him to have to have something to be ashamed of or have to look at every time he pulled out of his driveway. 
Kam states that it is true that no sales tax will come out of this project, but property tax will. Last year dad paid $1.00 in property tax. The property tax on commercial is significantly higher than greenbelt. Kam asks what else could they build there that would be less intrusive or less busy. A study done at BYU shows that 9 cars a day visit storage units. Kam has a video that he presents to the council and the town residents of what the landscaping will look like when it is all finished. 
The video shows how the wall and landscaping hides the majority of the storage units once everything is in place. 

Brian states that he didn’t mention the response to the original letter from the Steele’s objection. The letter is part of the packet and Paxton Guymon is here to answer any questions you may have about the letters. He also reads the recommendations from the planning commission. 

For the Site Plan:

Steve Hull makes a motion to recommend approve of the site plan on the conditions that when this goes to the Town Council that Kam puts in writing the standards of the wall, (No Chain Link) the type of material and the size of the berm to be around the fence. Michele Mounteer seconds the motion.
All in favor. Motion carries.
On the Conditional Use Permit:
Michele Mounteer makes a motion to recommend approval of the conditional use permit with the conditions being the hours of operation being 7:00 A.M. to 9:00 P.M. Scott Keller seconds the motion. All in favor. Motion carries.
The Mayor asks Kam to answer the conditions set forth by the planning commission. 

Kam informs the council that the wall will be 8ft and made of brick. The berm will be 3ft to 4ft high with trees and bushes in between rock pillars. We intend on having a large amount of trees as well. If they want the front totally closed from view we would have to use some kind of vinyl with chain link behind it because vinyl won’t stop someone from breaking in. We would like the consideration of being able to use a decorative wrought iron fencing around the front with trees as well. We ask for the fence line that borders 189 not be totally enclosed with brick because 1, it would be a significant expense and 2 we want to be able to be seen from 189 for obvious reasons. We would gladly put the decorative wrought iron along that side. 
Jim Steele states that they have lived here for 7 months and wonders why the town feels this is in the best interest of the town. We have accepted this, but we are not happy about it. The only thing to do now is try and minimize the impact that it will have. We are concerned about the design, the entrance and the signs. We do not want signs on 3000 south. We would like the office building on 189 and not along 3000 south. 
Jim Brown makes a motion to go into a public hearing. Marc Mair seconds the motion. All in favor. Motion carries.

Ken Probst- Ken asks the Browns if the video he showed was going to be what the storage units were to look like. Kam indicates that it is. Ken feels that it looks a whole lot better than him spreading manure along the road. He thinks it looks good and with all the trees along the other side of the road it would not detract from the valley. He understands that the commercial building do not bring the tax revenue that a retail store would, but they do bring property tax that is significantly higher than green belt would. He feels it’s a good idea. 
Bob Kowallis- He feels the Browns have made a compelling argument for putting the storage units there. It’s a good place. It is on the western boundary of the commercial activities off of 189. I’ve always felt that families should be able to conduct businesses on their farmsteads and in their garages using their talents to serve their communities and provide for their families. Kam brought out that this is not so much about the money, but to offer their children something of the Brown family. I feel that in itself is a worthy reason to have this storage area. 
James Hardy- I have a couple comments regarding the aesthetics of it. I wondered if you have looked at doing a cross easement with the buildings to the south of this for the entrances. Then you wouldn’t have to put the entrances on 3000 south. I also wondered if you have thought about doing retail at some point in the future. I know there isn’t sewer but I feel at some point it will get here. These are just thoughts. I am not opposed to it or for it. I would just like to see a buffer there which I feel you are trying to do. 
Carmen Hardy- We are new to the town and we chose to live here for the beauty. We are for the aesthetics of the building. I was wondering if you have looked into a tilt up wall that would be cheaper and you could press it to make it look like barn wood. If you could make the office building look like a barn and then we would all be happy. I also would ask if we would require a bond to protect that if your architect or engineers do it wrong so that we are protected. 
Michele Mounteer- I sit on the planning commission and I want you to know that we have worked really hard on this project with the Brown. They have done a great job. They have come back to us multiple times when we have asked them to change things and they have done that very graciously. In my opinion, I feel they have the right to do what we have approved on their property. I would like to thank them for their patients. 
Jackson Probst- I would just like to say something that my grandpa always said, you can only sale land once. Once it’s gone its gone and you no longer have control over what happens. I would like to commend the Browns for keeping it in the family and not selling it to someone that might not care about this valley like we do. 

Susie Larsen- I have known the Brown family my whole life. I know they have the integrity to do what they say they will do. I feel that if you have land and you are not encroaching on others that you should be able to do what you want with your land. 

Jim Howells- I’ve just been wondering what all the hoopla is all about. I live across the street and I see the Town building, the shop and Kam’s warehouse. I’m grateful for the field behind me and I can understand what the Steele’s are saying. I feel that if you have the land that you should be able to use what you need to. I feel Kam has gone above and beyond what is expected. I feel that they are within their right to do with their land what they feel is the most beneficial to their family. 
Joe Graham- As I drive into Charleston there is a big beautiful stone that has a big pole right in front of it. It’s foresight and it’s planning. It’s knowing what you are doing. I wonder what you guys are going to do for the future not only for this development but for future developments that come along. How are you as a council going to make sure we don’t have big metal pole sitting right in front of beautiful stones. The Mayor states that she can address this. That is state property and they are the ones that placed it there. Joe asks how is the town council going to address or how is the planning going to be different than having to have the road on Winterton road having to be replaced or having a charter school that no one wanted. What can the town do different. The Mayor states that the town cannot do anything about the school. This is a meeting about something different, but I will answer your question. The Town did not have any say or even know that the school was going in until the day they came in and said they had purchased the property and a school was going in. We have no control over charter schools, they are run by the state of Utah. Joe asks how the town is going to follow through with what the Browns say they are going to do. The Mayor states that it will be in the conditional use and they will follow through with the town’s attorney and our town engineer. If it is not done correctly, we will shut it down. 
Michael Bauer- I have addressed the town several times about the traffic on 3000 south. When I moved here, there wasn’t any commercial here. I did not want to see anymore huge buildings, malls restaurants or anything else that would generate more traffic. When Alan came to me and told me what he planned on putting storage units and he planned on landscaping the heck out of it so you can’t tell its even there. When they proposed the low impact with very little traffic, I would rather look at that then more parking lots and big warehouse buildings. 
Amanda Edwards- We moved up here 4 years ago. One of the things that we need to remember is that the only thing that is a fact is that change is always going to happen. With us puling together and being united in what makes this Charleston is what will keep us moving forward. We don’t want to alienate ourselves from the rest of the world. I feel the best way to keep the feel is to come together and unite on what keeps the Charleston the small town that it is.

Paxton Guymon 
Thank you it is a privilege to represent the Brown family. We will try and bring this into focus just a little bit. All of you received a copy of the letter I wrote on December 30, 2021. This is the last step in a very long process. Almost a year ago the town council made a zoning decision. The decision was to amend your ordinances too specifically to increase the acreage allowed for storage units for this project in mind. That is when the zoning decision was made. The concerns about if this is the best use or what is best for the town is in the past because the decision has already been made. We are here tonight for a conditional use permit. I commend Mr. Steele for his candor and standing up here and stating that they have sort of conceded and are not going to do a legal challenge but they do want you to consider the aesthetics. With conditional use permit I feel Mr. Preece did an excellent job stating that this is a permitted use but that you have the opportunity to place conditions that might reasonably mitigate the impact of the use. That is really the only issue before you tonight. What conditions would be appropriate for you to impose. Mr. Steele and his wife expressed 4 conditions. The first was that there be a single entrance. We heard from Mr. Preece that the fire marshal said No that this requires 2 entrances. An entrance off 189 is not possible because there is no highway access on this road. The second is that there be a brick wall along 3000 south. The Browns have planned to do that. In the 20 years I have been doing this I have never seen anyone go the degree to hide storage units. The third is that a 2 story office tower be changed in the design to a barn style design to fit the rural landscape. The Browns have heard that and they are willing to accommodate that. Mr. Guymon states that they will accept that condition and will redesign the building to fit the rural design. The fourth is that the office building and sign be placed along the 189 side of the property. That doesn’t work because you want your sign and your office to be near the entrance of the property. There is no possibility of a highway access off of 189. The planning commission and the Browns have gone through so much work to get to this design. The one final condition that you can and should impose is the one we are stipulating to and that is the redesign of the office building to a barn style building that fits in with the rural design. 
Mark Smedley- I would like to commend Mr. Steele. That just softened the whole feel here tonight. That what we are here for is to consider reasonable conditions on a permitted use. I feel this process has worked very well. 
Mayor Kozlowski states that there are 3 conditions that have been addressed:

1. The hours of operation which are from 7:00 am until 9:00 pm

2. There is to be no outside parking

3. To use only one entrance and use the second one for emergency entrance only; this is contingent if allowed by the Wasatch County Fire Marshall. 
Jim asks Kam what fence will be on 189. Kam states that it will be a wrought iron fence all the way around the facility. Jim states if the fire marshal allows this it is a good idea for security reasons. It’s easier to monitor who is going in and who is going out. 

Marc states that he is good with the conditions set forth. 

Darrel feels that not everyone can be happy with the very thing that goes on but feels that everyone should be able to use their property in the best way they feel is right for them. 

Darrel Nish makes a motion to approve the conditional use permit with the conditions that the hours of operation be 7:00 am to 9:00 pm, 2. There is to be no outside parking, 3. That only one entrance be used if allowed by the fire marshal, 4. That there will be a fence all the way around the property (No Chain Link) any masonry, and   5. That the building be designed as barn style building. 

Jim Brown under all the above stipulations, will second the motion. A roll call vote was cast.  Voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay              Absent     

Council Member – Scott Solum
        
        



     X
Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
        X



Council Member – Marc Mair 
      
        X



Council Member – Jim Brown 
                     X




Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
        X

Motion Carries. 

The conditional use permit for the Brown Storage LLC Units has passed with stated stipulations.
Site Plan Approval Request for Brown Storage LLC located at 2323 West 3000 South Charleston Utah –Brian states that the site plan has met all the requirements and ordinances needed for a site plan for the commercial zone. 
Marc Mair makes a motion to accept the site plan for the Brown Storage LLC Units. Darrel Nish seconds the motion.     A roll call vote was cast.  Voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay              Absent     

Council Member – Scott Solum
        
        



     X
Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
        X



Council Member – Marc Mair 
      
        X



Council Member – Jim Brown 
                     X




Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
        X

Motion carries. Site plan for the Brown Storage LLC Units have been approved.

Staff Reports: - Justin Hooper – States that we have the new plow and we are ready if we ever get any more snow. Dave Hendricksen- Nothing. Brian Preece – Nothing. Karen Mair – Nothing. Darrel Nish –nothing. Marc Mair – States that the meeting for the interlocal meeting was cancelled until April.  Scott Solum – Absent. Jim Brown-nothing. Mayor Kozlowski –States that we have had the state auditors. There were only a few minor things but not anything that cannot be easily corrected. She would like to thank the Brown family and the Steele family for working together. 
Jim Brown makes a motion to adjourn. Marc Mair seconds the motion.
Meeting adjourned at 10:00 p.m. 
Submitted by Karen Mair – Clerk\Recorder

